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IVYBRIDGE TOWN COUNCIL 

 
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council of Ivybridge 

held in The Watermark, Ivybridge, on Monday 13 December 2021 at 7.00pm 
 

Present: Cllr S Hladkij (Mayor)   Cllr T Lannin 
 Cllr L Budd  Cllr A Rea 
 Cllr M Cade  Cllr L Rea 
 Cllr P Dredge  Cllr A Spencer 
 Cllr A Khong  Cllr R Wilson 
  

 

  

    
    

 
In Attendance: Mr J Parsons (Town Clerk) 
   Mrs L Lane (Minute Secretary) 
   Cllr R Croad (Devon County Council) 
   Mr S Niles (Devon County Council) 
   Cllr V Abbott (South Hams District Council) 
    
       
 
The Mayor welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Mr Niles.  
 
An adjournment followed from 7.00pm to 7.50pm to allow for the 
presentations and any questions, reports or representations by the Police, 
County and District Councillors. 
 
*Cllr Croad and Mr Niles left at 7.50pm 
 
21/082 APOLOGIES:  Apologies were received from Cllrs Bowden, Jago, 

Munro, Laity, Parsons and Pringle.  
 
21/083 INTERESTS TO BE DECLARED:  In accordance with the Code of 

Conduct, Members were invited to declare any personal or 
disclosable pecuniary interests.  Cllr Spencer commented that with 
regard to item 21/092, he does not have a pecuniary interest but he 
does help to run the table tennis club which uses facilities at the 
Community College. 

 
21/084 MINUTES:  The Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held on 

1st November 2021 (copy previously circulated) were received.  Cllr 
Wilson confirmed and the Mayor seconded and the minutes were 
agreed to be accepted. 

 
21/085 PLANNING AND INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE:  The Minutes 

of the meetings held on 25th October and 8th November 2021 (copies 
previously circulated) were received.  Cllr A Rea confirmed and Cllr 
Budd seconded and the minutes were agreed to be accepted. 
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21/086    THE WATERMARK COMMITTEE:  The Minutes of the meeting held 

on 29th November 2021 (copy previously circulated) were received.  
Cllr Dredge confirmed and Cllr Spencer seconded and the minutes 
were agreed to be accepted. 

 
21/087    POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE:  The Minutes of the meeting 

held on 15th November 2021 (copy previously circulated) were 
received.  The Mayor confirmed and Cllr Dredge seconded and the 
minutes were agreed to be accepted. 

 
21/088    PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:  The Minutes of the meeting held on 

23rd November 2021 (copy previously circulated) were received.  Cllr 
Dredge confirmed and Cllr Spencer seconded and the minutes were 
agreed to be accepted 

 
21/089 TOWN MAYORôS & DEPUTY TOWN MAYORôS INTERESTS: The 

functions and activities attended by the Town Mayor and Deputy 
Town Mayor for the period 26th October to 7th December 2021 
(previously circulated) were noted.   

   
21/090 BUTTERPARK: The report (copy previously circulated) was 

considered. 
 The Town Clerk advised that the expression of interest has now been 

published on the government contract finder website. He agreed to 
circulate a link to Councillors. 

 Cllr L Rea thanked the Town Clerk for his hard work preparing the 
expression of interest and publishing this before Christmas. 

  
   It was RESOLVED to note the report and information. 
 
21/091 PLANNING: The planning matter regarding extending the operating 

hours of the Waste Transfer Station was considered. 
 Cllr Cade asked what the traffic is like in the area between 5pm and 

7pm. Councillors noted that it can be very busy if there is a football 
match on, also the tennis centre can be busy.  Cllr Lannin pointed 
out that people use this road to avoid Western Road, and with all the 
developments to the east of the town this will only increase. 

 The Mayor commented that the houses on Marshall Drive back onto 
the site and maybe disturbed by the noise. 

 Cllr Wilson commented that there is a lot of on road parking in this 
area already and should HGVs going in opposite directions meet it 
can cause disruptions. 

 It was put to the vote and the majority of members voted to object to 
this application. 

     
 It was RESOLVED to object to this application on the grounds stated 

above.  
 
21/092 COMMUNITY USE AGREEMENT ï IVYBRIDGE COMMUNITY 

COLLEGE:  The recommendation from the Planning and 
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Infrastructure Committee to sign the proposed CUA (copy previously 
circulated) was considered.  

 Cllr A Rea explained that the plan was to resurface the pitch and that 
there is a commitment to open this up for the community.  The Town 
Clerk reminded Councillors that the recommendation also stated that 
they should request at least 2 seats on the Review Committee be 
allocated to the Town Council. 

 Cllr Spencer proposed that this was accepted, Cllr Budd seconded 
and all were in favour. 

    
 It was RESOLVED to  
  i. accept the recommendation to sign the proposed  

  Community Use Agreement; and 
  ii. request at least 2 seats on the Review Committee,  

  being at least 25% of the total committee membership. 
 
21/093 GRANT APPLICATION:  The urgent application for Youth Genesis 

Youth Nights at the Leisure Centre (copy previously circulated) was 
considered.  

 The Town Clerk explained that the original application went to the 
Policy and Resources Committee, however more information was 
required. As they are keen to start these events as soon as possible, 
it was felt that it should be looked at by Council rather than waiting 
until the New Year for the next Policy and Resources Committee. 

 Cllr Wilson asked whether it would be possible to monitor the 
attendance at these events and to see whether it has an impact on 
the issues in the town. 

 The Mayor advised that a meeting is planned in the new year for the 
various groups, The Bridge Project, Youth Genesis etc, to discuss 
issues and how to work together. 

 Cllr Lannin commented that it is a lot of money so would want to 
ensure that it helps as many young people as possible.  The Mayor 
agreed, commenting that she would want to see children from 
families who could not normally afford sessions such as these being 
able to attend. 

 Cllr Budd commented that having youth workers onsite is a really 
good thing. 

 Cllr A Rea commented that it is good to hear that they have been 
liaising with other groups.  However, he still feels that the information 
from Youth Genesis lacks detail on how certain groups of young 
people will be identified.  He went on to say that his biggest issue is 
that he prefers to see capital rather than an ongoing funding scheme. 

 Cllr L Rea asked how much is in the pot for grants and how much 
has been spent. 

 The Town Clerk advised there is £8,000 and so far none has been 
spent. 

 Cllr Wilson proposed that the grant be awarded to Youth Genesis.  
Cllr Khong seconded this.  Councillors then voted and the majority 
were in favour. 
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 It was RESOLVED to award the grant to Youth Genesis and to ask 
them to provide attendance information once the sessions are up 
and running. 

 
21/094 GRAFFITI:  The issue of offensive graffiti (copy previously 

circulated) was considered.  
 The Mayor commented that the police felt that this was carried out 

by older individuals rather than young people. 
 Cllr Budd raised her concerns about the comment which read ô13 

January boom!ô as she felt it could be a threat. 
 The Town Clerk advised that the police felt that the racist graffiti was 

separate from the tagging. 
 Cllr Lannin said we need to ask for racist graffiti to be removed within 

48 hours.  Cllr T Rea agreed. 
 The Mayor advised that the Admin Officer now has contact details 

for those responsible for removing graffiti at both South Hams District 
Council and Devon County Council. 

 The Town Clerk commented that the problem also arises when the 
graffiti is on private property. 

 Cllr T Rea asked whether the Town Council could write to Devon 
County Council, strongly requesting that they review the time 
allowed to remove graffiti their policy. 

    
 It was RESOLVED to note the information in the report and to write 

to Devon County Council regarding the time it takes for graffiti to be 
removed. 

 
21/095 VIRTUAL MEETINGS:  The draft letters to Sir Gary Streeter and 

Kemi Badenoch (copy previously circulated) were considered.  
 Cllr Dredge commented that with the new strain of Covid, it has 

highlighted how useful it is to have the option of virtual meetings. 
 Cllr Spencer proposed that the draft letters be sent, Cllr Wilson 

seconded this. The majority of Councillors were in favour 
    
 It was RESOLVED to send the letters to Sir Gary Streeter and Kemi 

Badenoch. 
 
21/096 CHRISTMAS LIGHTS AND FESTIVAL:  The update on the 

Christmas Festival events (copy previously circulated) was 
considered.  

 Cllrs Wilson and Lannin thanked the Town Hall staff for putting in 
long hours to make the event a success. 

 The Mayor commented that it had been a very successful event and 
added her thanks to staff and their families. 

    
 It was RESOLVED to note the information in the report. 
 
21/097  UPDATE AND INFORMATION:  Updates and notes of meetings 

attended by Councillors (copy previously circulated) were received. 
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  Cllr Dredge advised that he had also attended the DALC board 
meeting. He is intending to come off the Board at the next AGM and 
also to retire from IDALC at the next AGM.   

 
  The Mayor advised that Cllr Dredge had received a certificate from 

the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner. 
       
  It was RESOLVED to receive and note the information. 
 

. 
 

 
 
The meeting closed at 8.36pm. 
 
 
 
Signed: ééééééééééééééééééé  Date:     24 January 2022  
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IVYBRIDGE TOWN COUNCIL 
 

Report of the discussions during the adjournment of the Town Council  
Meeting held on Monday 13 December  2021 

 
POLICE REPORT 
 
The police were unable to attend the meeting but provided the following report 
which was circulated prior to the meeting: 
 
We had two distinct Graffiti incidents. 
One was the SMG tag that was painted from the railway station to Fore Street. 
You may recall the individuals were caught on the Iphone shop CCTV. Sadly, 
attempts to identify the individuals met with negative results. These type of 
óGraffiti Artistô see their work as óartô and have some degree of pride in it. 
Regardless, it is still a criminal offence. 
The second incident, was separate to the above. As you are aware, we had 
some racist writing and a Swastika painted on to the walls of the underpass. 
There were no suspects for this offence although we strongly believe it is linked 
to the general (and rapid) escalation of ASB in Ivybridge town centre. With no 
viable lines of enquiry. The matter has been óFiledô ï we have however taken 
photos of the images and can refer back to this crime should a suspect be 
identified.  
The main theme at this time is the ASB we are suffering, in and around Ivybridge 
Town centre. The graffiti, no doubt linked to the same group. We are working 
with John Ward SHDC ASB Officer ï several individuals have been served with 
ASB Escalation letters. There is no tolerance for this type of behaviour and we 
will respond robustly. 
  
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR 
 
COUNCILLOR ABBOTT 
 
Cllr Abbott provided the following report which had been circulated prior to the 
meeting: 
 
Harford Road 
The Ivybridge East Councillors will remember I followed up on a residentôs email 
where he talked about problems on Harford Road. My thanks to the Councillors 
who replied. Would all Councillors support an ITC social media campaign to keep 
the Town tidy? It might be quite low key, come from all of us over an extended 
period, and try to encourage our less tidy residents to change their ways. Iôd be 
glad to duplicate to my personal and political social media, and perhaps 
Councillors would be prepared to do similar on their own personal social media? 
 
On the availability of bins, do you have a discussion forum outside of this 
setting? Have you talked about the anomaly of there being two bins in the North 
corner of the park on Blachford Road? My understanding of SHDCôs position is: 

¶ There will be no new bins paid for by SHDC; 
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¶ Underused bins can be redeployed within the Town at a cost to the Town 
of its installation (£50-£250+VAT, with a concrete base needed for a floor-
standing version); 

¶ Bins can be replaced with larger versions. 

¶ The Town can decide to cover the full cost of a new bin (110 litre floor 
standing with seagull flaps - £285+VAT), its installation (see above) and 
the collection costs (£3 per collection per bin with a frequency decided by 
the Council). To overcome the collection charges for a redeployed bin, 
there would need to be prior agreement with SHDC. 

Other opportunities for redeployment of duplicated bins are: 

¶ the southern end of the Spinney; 

¶ the public toilets. 
One bin could be redeployed to Bridge Park. There is also a need for a bin at the 
play park in Lucerne Fields. 
 
Lucerne Fields also need salt for the roads. Iôve put in a request for this. 
 
Someone within our Town but at Lucerne Fields, enquires about the difference in 
treatment between those whose communal land is managed by a Council in 
contrast to those managed by a Management Company. I wonder whether our 
residents suffer an injustice; an imposition of leasehold rules onto freehold 
property owners. Iôd be grateful to hear from Councillors or from residents on 
best practice on liaising with management companies or, indeed, on poor 
practice. 
 
I attach photographs of the lower end of Harford Road. The residents on the right 
have structural problems with their bins/ steps/ and access to the road. Of 
course, there is no money for any immediate action, but I wonder if our County 
Councillor would consider the following. Do note, the road width is narrower to 
the south due to a parking area (photo - Harford Rd street parking), though, of 
course, the constraint on visibility is on the bend. 

¶ the problem of footpath width and bin storage is most acute on the lower 
right-hand bend (going towards Stowford Mill and the College); 

¶ there would be an advantage in straightening out the road on the left 
(photo - option to straighten); 

¶ the consequential wider sweep would permit a wider footpath to the lower 
ground (photo - option to broaden); 

¶ bins could be left against the wall, or alcoves could be set into the wall 
(photo - option to widen & inset). 

 
The Watermark Walk 
Thanks to Jonathan for meeting with Ivybridge Heritage & Archives Group. I 
understand there are difficulties in crystallising a way forward. 
On the idea of information Boards (PL:21 & Tim Poate), the IH&G had an earlier 
proposal to use Watermark rollers as the information points. Iôm told there may 
be a parallel with the Ropewalk at Torquay, though Iôve not yet identified this. 
 
Mill Meadow 
Residents have asked for help with occasional misbehaviour around the Mill 
Meadow area. I have recently had a reply to my emails to the School and I 
propose to keep working on this. 
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Items from SHDC 
In order to support the building of affordable homes, SHDC will set up a 
Community Benefit Society (CBS). At St Annôs Chapel in particular, weôre at the 
stage of developing 8 Affordable Homes, 3 Open Market Units and 2 serviced 
plots 
 
The District Council recently supported a motion to advise builders of the 
intention to implement any change to sustainable heating immediately, i.e. 
without a grace period. This requires Westminster regulation first and then 
implementation as soon as possible afterwards. 
 
SHDC have a Severe Weather Emergency Protocol relating to rough sleepers 
which will be in place until 1st March 2022. There are contact numbers to support 
accommodation provision (01803 861234 for office hours and 01803 867034 
otherwise). They need to know where the rough sleepers are usually found and a 
brief description. A name is a bonus. 
 
Last month, Councillor Croad raised the Household Support Fund to provide 
rapid short-term financial support for people who donôt have enough for food or to 
pay for heating. This went live on the 15th November and requests are being 
received regularly. 
 
From a £10m Forestry Commission fund, SHDC has received a grant of £250k 
for trees. The trees will be óstandardsô, being 3-4.5m high, and come with 3 years 
maintenance. 
 
Photo ï Harford Road Street Parking 
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Photo ï Option to straighten 

 
 
Photo - Option to broaden 
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Photo ï Option to widen and inset 

 
 

Cllr Lannin asked about the relocation of the bins.  The Mayor advised that Tor 

Park and The Spinney both belong to South Hams District Council.  Cllr Lannin 

asked whether bins could be considered at the Parks Committee during budget 

discussions. 

Cllr Lannin went on to ask about widening the pavement.  Cllr Abbott explained 

that it is a suggestion as there seems to be room on the left hand side.  Cllr 

Lannin thought that the wider pavement sounded like a good idea. 

 

Cllr Abbott mentioned a few further issues which he had been made aware of: 

¶ The concrete lorry which had dropped aggregate all the way up Exeter 
Road ï he asked whether Cllr Croad would like to respond. 

¶ A resident had advised that they had tried to take a fridge to the recycling 
centre.  It wouldnôt fit in the car so they used a trailer but were turned 
away.  Cllr Croad advised that there is a length issue for trailers but they 
should have taken it. He asked Cllr Abbott to contact him after the meeting 
regarding this. 

 

The Town Clerk advised that the Admin Officer had made a number of calls to 

Devon County Council regarding the concrete on Exeter Road. 

Cllr L Rea asked when food waste collections were likely to be reinstated.  Cllr 

Abbott advised that the contractors have said that it would be by the end of the 

year but no plan for this has been received yet. 

 


